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November 18,2010 

PARTIES OF RECORD 

Re: Case No. 2010-00313 

Attached is a copy of the memorandum which is being filed in the record of the above- 
referenced case. If you have any comments you would like to make regarding the 
contents of the informal conference memorandum, please do so within five days of 
receipt of this letter. If you have any questions, please contact Virginia Gregg at 
502/564-3940, Extension 407. 
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INTRA-AGENCY MEMORANDUM 

KENTUCKY PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION 

Case File 

Virginia Gregg, Staff Attorney 

November 18,2010 

Informal Conference 
Case No. 201 0-0031 3 
Application of the city of Falmouth, Kentucky and the East Pendleton 
Water District for an Order Approving Transfer of a Sewer Utility 

On November 16, 201 0, Commission Staff held an informal conference to obtain 
clarification regarding several issues in the above matter. The individuals who 
participated in the informal conference are listed on the sign-in sheet which is attached 
hereto and incorporated herein as Exhibit A. 

On August 30, 2010, the Department of Environmental Protectipn, Division of 
Enforcement, issued a Notice of Violation (“NOV) against Falmouth and Falmouth was 
to develop and submit a Corrective Action Plan (TAP”) by October 25, 2010. At the 
time of the informal conference, a CAP had not been received. According to Falmouth, 
the reason given for the delay in submitting a CAP was that Falmouth had not yet 
definitively determined what was causing the problems that were identified in the NOV 
(although an industrial customer was possibly contributing) or how to correct the cited 
violations. Falmouth stated that this issue was being turned over to its outside engineer 
to develop a CAP. It was further discussed that the violations generally occur during 
cold weather. Because the Waste Water Treatment Plant has been in full operation for 
over two years, Commission Staff and the Division of Enforcement were concerned that 
Falmouth was still unsure of the source of the problem. Falmouth agreed to check the 
status of the CAP and to share this information with the Commission and with the 
Division of Enforcement. 

The issue of Falmouth’s financial ability to construct and acquire East 
Pendleton’s package treatment plant, which it intends to close down after a connection 
is made to Falmouth’s wastewater treatment plant, was discussed in detail. Falmouth 
stated that it had just received an un-audited financial statement for its sewer utility for 
fiscal year 2010, which was of concern to Falmouth. It experienced a net operating loss 
of $76,912 in fiscal year 2009 and, according to the un-audited financial statement from 
fiscal year 201 0, the net operating loss had increased to $81,313. Also, Falmouth had a 
negative cash flow of $23,811 in fiscal year 2009 and, again based on an un-audited 
financial statement for fiscal year 2010, the cash flow continued to be negative 
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($18, 459). It was acknowledged that the sewer utility, as well as the other Falmouth 
utilities, should pay for its own operation, which it has been unable to do for the past two 
years. Based upon the operational costs of Falmouth’s sewer utility exceeding its 
revenues for 2009 and 2010, Falmouth stated that at this time there was no viable way 
to make the acquisition of the East Pendleton sewer utility work at the present time. 

In addition, while the application before the Commission includes a construction 
estimate by GRW Engineers, Inc. of $564,835 and a Conditional Commitment Letter 
from the Kentucky Infrastructure Authority (“KIA”) to loan Falmouth $564,835 for the 
construction of a connection to East Pendleton’s sewer utility, Falmouth acknowledged 
that, at a recent Falmouth city council meeting, GRW Engineers, Inc. stated that the 
construction cost had been revised to $800,000. Although KIA may be willing to 
increase the amount of its loan to Falmouth, at the time of the informal conference, this 
had not yet occurred. 

Falmouth stated that a special city council meeting was scheduled on November 
17, 201 0 to discuss withdrawing the application currently pending before the 
Commission. Falmouth agreed to inform the Commission of the city council’s decision 
on November 18,2010. 

I 

The conference then adjourned. 
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